
 
 

 City of Sunset Valley 
 3205 Jones Road 
 Sunset Valley, TX 78745 
 P: 512-892-1383 
 www.sunsetvalley.org 
         08/12/2019 

 
City Council and Citizens, 
 
The Proposed Budget for Fiscal Year 2019/2020 has been filed as required by §102.005 of the 
Texas Local Government Code.  Your city councilmembers must now consider and adopt a Final 
Budget.  Thank you to the staff, residents and all committee members who assisted in providing 
advisory recommendations.   
 
BUDGET MEETING DATES: 
 
08/20/2019—Regular Council Meeting—The budget will be presented in a brief form at this 
meeting.  This will not be a deliberation of the budget items, but instead a first step at gathering 
a list of needs from council and the community to address at the following two meetings. 
09/03/2019—Public Hearing—This is the best meeting for residents to present and discuss areas 
of concern.  It is also an opportunity to view more detailed presentations from staff on specific 
areas triggered at the 08/20/2019 meeting.  Some items can hopefully be cleared by council vote 
or direction, and further direction provided to staff for the items that Council would like to carry 
into the work session.   
09/10/2019—Budget Work Session—This meeting’s agenda is completely devoted to budget 
discussions.  The goal is for Council to finalize any and all changes that they plan to incorporate 
into the Final Adopted Budget.   
09/17/2019--The Budget will be adopted at this Council meeting.  Some cleanup may be 
presented, but it is not the ideal meeting to expect long or new deliberation on specific budget 
items.   

 
Please attend these four meetings if you have concerns about any aspect of our current budget 
or future expenditures.  You may access the Mayor’s Dashboard to review progress on: (1) 
Council priorities; (2) Agenda planning and unassigned agenda items in progress; and (3) the 
“Mayor’s desk”.  Please move through the four tabs at the bottom of this public document.  You 
can view and bookmark it using this link: 
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1aqcUZoiYvL4VMWzGyFOo4FFM6EQ0XdrWQQfaSgC
9xtM/edit?usp=sharing   
 
STATE OF THE FINANCES: 

1. Sunset Valley continues to maintain $0 in debt. 
2. Direct subsidies to residents will not reduce; residents will continue paying no city 

property tax; rebate programs will not reduce; and there will be no reduction to services 
or personnel. 

 1 

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1aqcUZoiYvL4VMWzGyFOo4FFM6EQ0XdrWQQfaSgC9xtM/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1aqcUZoiYvL4VMWzGyFOo4FFM6EQ0XdrWQQfaSgC9xtM/edit?usp=sharing


 
 

3. This Proposed Budget includes an increase to the General Fund reserve contribution to 
$342,365, which is $72,502 more than recommended by the Budget and Finance 
Committee for a total of $4,640,910.31. 

4. The estimate of funds left from the contingency fund from the City Facilities project is 
estimated to be $175,000, which is proposed to be an additional transfer to the reserve.   

5. With these two increases to the General Fund Operating Reserve, the city will be at 11.1 
months in 2019/2020.  This far exceeds all goals and projections.  Our city will be back at 
12 months or more of reserves with next year’s budget adoption.  

6. We estimate to receive $4,844,542.04 in sales tax for FY 18/19.   We estimate we will take 
in $78,810 less in sales tax this year even though we will exceed our adopted budget 
projection by $25,342.04 or .53%.  

7. In the next year we will complete the following: 
a. A salary and benefits survey which will inform personnel cost decisions for next 

year’s budget; 
b. A city-wide survey to allow residents to revise their position on issues and inform 

your elected officials about your preferences and priorities; and 
c. A presentation of possible new subsidy/rebate programs to invite the ability to 

see whether we can improve our programs and put more money in your pocket. 
 
SUMMARY OF CHANGES FROM LAST BUDGET: 

1. This list highlights recommendations from the Budget and Finance Committee that are 
incorporated into the Proposed Budget.  This is not an exhaustive list: 

a. 2.5% salary increase for employees (PD maintains their step program). 
b. Reduce the cell phone allowance to $40/month per qualifying employee.  All 

other compensation and reimbursement categories remain the same. 
c. Contingency Fund, reduce from $25,000 to $10,000. 
d. Funding a new City website and digital directory for residents, total money 

budgeted $30,000.  This will improve the functionality of our website for 
residents and improve technology and tools related to document search, 
applications, calendar, agenda related posts, and more.  The digital directory will 
provide a more secure way for you to share but control what information you 
get and who can/should contact you for city business, city events, election 
information, and how you share your contact information with other residents. 

e. No increase to water or wastewater rates as we are still waiting for COA to 
announce changes.  We do anticipate an increase when it is announced. 

f. Pass through of solid waste increase to residents, approximately 3% which is 
approximately a .05 cent increase to your solid waste charge per month. 

2. This left $175,002 in unallocated funds.  For this reason, the next list outlines deviations 
and additional decisions to ensure all funds were allocated.  Please reference the one-
page summary included with this letter of all changes to the General Fund from the last 
fiscal year. 

a. $144,935 increase in HOT fund grant to fund the request made by CED.  All 
actual use of these funds must be approved by Council.   

b. Funded Planning & Environmental Committee’s $30,000 request out of General 
Fund rather than HOT for reasons explained below. 

c. $2,000 increase in library card program to match this fiscal year’s demand. 
d. Increased food and coffee by $1,500 to allow for a simple sandwich offering to 
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staff/council in breakroom during council meetings.  I agree with the 
recommendation to eliminate the council meeting buffet.   

e. Funded the volunteer appreciation dinner at $4,000. 
f. Created and funded a planning budget of $30,000 to create a Master Plan and 

implementation budget for park and trail beautification and improvements at 
the Homestead Park.  See more on this below. 

g. $30,000 hold on funds for possible personnel or other increases recommended 
by councilmembers.  If not utilized through the deliberation process, any 
unallocated funds can be added to the reserve fund in the Final Budget. 

h. An additional $72,502 has been added to the reserve fund on top of the 
$239,863 recommended by the Budget and Finance Committee. 
 

AREAS OF SPECIAL ATTENTION: 
 

City Facilities Construction Project: 
Construction began in January 2018 and is complete in the sense that staff has occupied and 
is using all spaces.  The city is retaining $347,748 for the purpose of closing out the contract. 
You can reference the open items and current schedule for completion on the Mayor’s 
dashboard I linked above, Tab#1.  Approximately $175,000 of the $380,000 contingency 
funds for this project will be returned to the General Fund Reserve in 2020.   

 
The Facilities project was the largest construction project Sunset Valley has undertaken.  In 
lieu of any bond, debt or phased construction, Council utilized the Reserve Funding as 
recommended by the Finance Committee.  Approximately $432,000 is equivalent to one 
month of Reserve Funding.  Before the Facilities Project started, the City had 12 months of 
Reserve Funding.  This was reduced to approximately 4.1 months for the Facilities Project, 
and if this 2019/2020 Proposed Budget is approved, the City will be at 11.1 months of Reserve 
Funding.   

 
Community Parks and Greenspace: 
In addition to our trails, the city has a handful of green spaces that cannot be developed in a 
residential/commercial capacity but that are potentially underutilized.  They all connect to 
city trails and/or sit adjacent to existing commercial development:  1) 37 Lone Oak; 2) 
Children’s Nature Preserve, community garden and underutilized area leading away from city 
hall; 3) Valley Creek Park -- park and playground at the end of Reese; and 4) Homestead Park 
-- playground and underutilized green space in the Homestead Shopping Center.  These 
already existing public spaces in excess of 8 acres that would better benefit residents and/or 
our commercial district if we devote additional funding and resources their way.   
 
For these reasons, I have included the following in the Proposed Budget:  $30,000 for a 
Master Plan to develop the Homestead Park, which includes property between the 
Homestead Playground and Brodie Event Center as well as property adjacent to La 
Madeleine.  This should be planned and budgeted in a professional manner as we have over 
$60,000 in additional committed funds that are to be utilized in this space from Green Tax 
funds and watershed mitigation fees paid by the developer of the Brodie Event Center.   
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This could include features such as but not limited to: playground improvements, additional 
pedestrian areas, water feature, connection trails l and nature beautification.   

 
Property known as the “Uplands”: 
It is acceptable to save funds for possible expenditures on the Uplands with HOT funds.  The 
City has done this and currently has $649,405 saved.  The City should not, however, spend 
HOT funds for improvements to the Uplands since until Council votes on a concept/design.  
Any funds used to maintain, survey, or enhance this property should be used from General 
Funds until a final decision is made by council as to what will be developed on this property.  
 
The Proposed Budget funds the Planning and Environmental Committee’s request for 
$30,000 of funds for the Uplands out of General Funds money for the reasons outlined 
above.  Any actual use of these funds must be presented and approved by Council; which is 
also noted in how it is categorized.  Examples of expenditures of this money could be used 
for include but are not limited to: 

• Beautification and clearing of the space with new plantings or increased visibility 
to support public safety and consistency with other street-side, undeveloped 
property owned and managed by the City;  

• Continued assessment and community progress in valuation of the property and 
determination of what type of development the community ultimately wants on 
this property; or  

• Something Council reasonably believes will increase the value, use or enjoyment 
of this property by.  

Hotel Occupancy Tax (HOT funds): 
This year we had requests that range from approximately 1) $80K for a one-day event; 2) 
$15K for a one--day event; 3) $40K for 52 days of events; and 4) over $200K for marketing 
and city branding which is hard to measure against a number of days or visitors.  Rather 
than determine how we solve this puzzle, the Proposed Budget funds all of the requests.  
Council should now:  

1. Require that the significant increase requested by the Community and Economic 
Development Committee be approved contingent on council approval for all 
expenditures after additional and more detailed presentation; and 

2. Determine if, like City of Austin, the city HOT tax should be increased from 7% to 9%; 
and  

3. Review and adopt suggestions proposed in the Budget and Finance Committee’s 
White Paper (referenced below if you would like to read it as a complete document) 
including but not limited to: 

a. Presenting specific goals and milestones that the plan/expenditure of HOT 
funds achieve that have also been approved by Council; 

b. Provide measurable goals for the HOT expenditure each year such as 
“increase sales tax by X%” or “attract X# of new retailers to our shopping 
centers” or “Increase number of visitors to SV even by X%”; 
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c. Create and prove up measurable milestones for the HOT expenditure that 
can be reviewed by Council and/or the Budget and Finance Committee 
throughout the year; 

d. Possibly bring in an outside consultant (this might only apply to CED and Arts 
Commission requests) to help develop both a plan of execution and set 
intermediate and final measures to determine the success of HOT money 
spent; 

e. Determine if use of HOT funds should be self-sustaining in some form by 
each user.  

 
Marketing: 
Although this shows up as a Committee expense connected to the Community and 
Economic Development Committee, it is a necessary City investment similar requests made 
by the Public Works and Planning and Environmental Committees for City Projects over the 
years.  We do not have a Chamber of Commerce that could adequately serve our 
commercial district and we rely on our Commercial vitality for more than just economic 
reasons.  It falls on us to do whatever we can to maintain and grow our retail tax base and 
support the visual and cultural vibrancy that sets Sunset Valley apart from Austin, 
Rollingwood and Westlake.  The appearance and offerings in our commercial area affect our 
public safety, economic vitality and overall quality of life in Sunset Valley.  Please review the 
economic development strategy presented by staff in 2014 that is attached to this letter. 
 
Money spent properly on marketing and branding of our City is critical.  If council does not 
want to approve the CED request at the amount allocated in the Proposed Budget from HOT 
funds because they want to leave more unused funds for the future Uplands development, I 
would then recommend, as an alternative plan, that the Council utilize General Funds to 
approve this request.   

Regardless of the decision to fund or not to fund the CED requests and based on the Fiscal 
Policy adopted by Council this year, Mindful Marketing and White Hat Agency contracts be 
up for new scope and bid within the next calendar year.  All marketing contracts will be re-
bid and reviewed for approval by City Council no later than the end of the 2019/2020 fiscal 
year.  
 
No matter what we allocate to this expenditure or what we adopt in the budget, the scope 
and cost of marketing for Sunset Valley will be discussed and approved by council in 2020.  
There will be a formal RFP process and Council will accept a contract and budget accordingly 
at that time.  I suggest we budget in preparation for what we want in the future and to be 
able to build a good scope of work and bid honestly for what we want and need.   
 
Sunset Valley Police Department and the Crime Control Prevention Tax: 
This year’s increases to the police budget will allow for cameras and other public safety 
improvements recommended by Chief Carter.  Some of this is closure to gaps known and 
highlighted when the “Austin bomber” was tracked utilizing evidence of the bomber 
sending packages from the Sunset Valley FedEx facility.   
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Another important change this year is that we will begin paying our reserve offers an hourly 
rate, which is LONG overdue.  We value these officers as part of our community policing 
program and they have been with us for many years.  It is long past time to recognize their 
value by paying them.  This is the right thing for our City to do. 
 
Both of these change will be funded from the Crime Control Prevention Tax.  It is my 
opinion, and has been since we first adopted the Crime Control Prevention Tax, that the 
residents vote to continue this tax when it ends.  I have never supported the theory that we 
generate more shoppers and more tax revenue by having a sales tax nominally lower than 
City of Austin.  The Crime Control Prevention Tax generates approximately $400,000.  This 
tax makes more sense in our city that most cities, since we rely entirely on the vitality of our 
shopping district to fund our quality of life in Sunset Valley.  If you have a strong opposing 
opinion or are new to this portion of our sales tax, I strongly encourage you to meet directly 
with Chief Carter to better understand this tax, its purpose and how it is utilized in other 
Texas cities before the next time it appears on the ballot. 

 
Reference Documents and Links: 

1. Organizational work chart and departmental labor cost work charts for three 
departments based on proposed budget. 

2. Salary, benefits and other compensation tally for all employees based on proposed 
budget. 

3. Summary of General Fund changes made to this budget compared to last year’s adopted 
budget. 

4. Budget and Finance Committee White Paper adopted by committee. 
5. Economic Development Paper, drafted in 2014 by Assistant City Administrator, Sara 

Wilson. 
6. Mayor’s Dashboard: 

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1aqcUZoiYvL4VMWzGyFOo4FFM6EQ0XdrWQ
QfaSgC9xtM/edit?usp=sharing 

 

Again, I would like to express my appreciation to the members of the Budget, Finance and 
Administrative Committee as well as other committees for their hard work and assistance in 
preparing this proposed Budget.  I look forward to having a constructive public hearing and 
workshop to ensure we incorporate all residents and elected officials in the decisions made in 
the adoption of our Final Budget for 2019/2020. 
   
 
Respectfully submitted this 12th day of August, 2019, 
 
 
 
      
Rose Cardona 
Mayor 
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